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Present: 

Mr. Charlie Agnew (Associate Professor of Art) 

Ms. Tina Ashford



Guests: 



3. Form for subcommittees to report the results of portfolio review, consisting of a summary 

form and a form for each subcommittee member to fill out. The purpose of the form is to 

provide a uniform mechanism for documenting the subcommittee’s review process and 

communicating its results. 

 

Dr. Taylor stated that the Promotion and Tenure/Post-Tenure Review Committee is unanimous 

in recommending these documents and asks that they be considered as a single package. 

 

Mr. Strecker moved to approve the Promotion and Tenure/Post-
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and reduces the chance of errors due to unfamiliarity. After it is implemented, we will have the 

opportunity to evaluate and adjust it as the institution evolves. 

 

Dr. Fegley pointed out that “curriculum vita” in section D should be “curriculum vitae.” 

 

Dr. Taylor noted the change for later editing. 

 

Dr. Frazier introduced the following amendment to section C: “Note that academic 

administrators shall not include letters of recommendation from faculty members who report to 

them.” 

 

Dr. Bunker asked for further discussion. Hearing none, Dr. Wallace moved that the Senate use a 

paper ballot to vote on the Promotion and Tenure/Post-Tenure Review documents. Dr. Frazier 

seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Dr. Bunker made an announcement as votes were being counted. She explained that the Shared 

Governance section of the website has been reorganized so that documents are indexed by Senate 

meeting date. All documents presented to the Senate will appear there. Academic Affairs 

proposals are listed separately but also indexed by date. Newest documents are listed first and 

draft status is noted. Any document subject to a Senate vote will appear a week in advance. The 

Shared Governance section will continue to be updated through November 1 and then will stay 

unchanged until after the SACS visit on November 18. 

 

The Promotion and Tenure/Post-Tenure Review documents were approved with 28 votes in 

favor, 1 against, and 1 abstention. 

 

Mr. Stewart presented the revised Student Infraction Form for the Senate’s information. The new 

form combines what were formerly multiple forms into one form that can be printed or filled out 

electronically for academic or behavioral infractions. Both types of infractions allow for faculty 

or College-level resolution. However, Mr. Stewart recommends that if a faculty member’s 

sanction for an academic infraction is an F for the course, the College



Dr. Taylor added that the Office of Academic Affairs has also distributed boilerplate language 

about academic dishonesty. 

 

Mr. Ketchel asked whether syllabi should specifically outline the adjudication process. 

 

Mr. Stewart stated that simply referring to the Student Code of Conduct is preferable. 

 

Ms. Borck pointed out that the section of the form for behavioral infractions uses the word 

“academic.” 

 

Mr. Stewart noted the discrepancy for correction. 

 

Dr. Wallace moved to approve the revised Student Infraction Form. Ms. Brown seconded the 

motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Dr. Clayton introduced a new policy from the Academic Affairs Committee, AA-ACAF-01-AA-

2013-2014. This policy sets minimum time requirements in terms of hours worked and minimum 

contact time with instructors per credit hour earned for internships, independent studies, research 

practica, and cooperative education. This policy is established to comply with SACS 

requirements. 

 

Dr. Wearn added that the policy reflects what instructors are already doing. 

 

Dr. Bunker introduced Dr. Wearn to review policy updates. 

 

Dr. Wearn reviewed a new policy added to the faculty handbook to comply with SACS and 

FERPA requirements. These requirements address privacy for student data and student 

authentication for online classes and require that an institution show due diligence in these areas. 

This requirement is commonly met by having a common learning management system. The new 

policy in the faculty handbook states that Desire2Learn is the official learning management 

system for Middle Georgia State College. Other platforms can still be used to deliver content, but 

logins, grades, and submission and return of graded work must take place through Desire2Learn. 

This policy is a minimum requirement that deans and schools can build on. 

 

Dr. Wallace asked about the practice of keeping grades on an Excel spreadsheet. 

 

Dr. Wearn stated that Desire2Learn must be used for grades in online classes because the policy 

states that sensitive data must be stored in Desire2Learn. 

 

Dr. Clayton asked if faculty could return graded work via Desire2Learn but not use its gradebook 

tool. 

 

Dr. Wearn explained that using the gradebook tool is not specifically required. The overall policy 

should be followed so that the institution and Board of Regents can support a faculty member in 

case of any questions. 

 





Dr. Sun explained that Academic Affairs has established a General Education Council similar to 

the General Education Council that exists at the Board of Regents level to work on core 



Dr. Taylor stated that the questions look good and usable but wondered how the institution will 

collect data. 

 

Dr. Trimboli responded that the Academic Personnel Policies Committee will also examine the 

process of data collection. 

 

Dr. Wearn added that the Office of Academic Affairs is working on these issues and understands 

that faculty need high enough completion rates on evaluations to get credible data. At the former 

Macon State College, completion rates dropped when evaluations moved to an online format. 

Some workable options will hopefully be available by the time evaluations open this semester. 

 

Dr. Collins asked what the title of the new form would be. The title must accurately reflect the 

content. 

 

Dr. Trimboli answered that his choice was “Student Evaluation of Faculty.” 

 

Dr. Wallace asked whether the title would indicate that the form was an evaluation of the course. 

 

Dr. Trimboli explained that the form evaluates only the faculty member and considers the key 

areas of engagement, critical thinking, and communication. 

 

Dr. Bunker announced that the Academic Personnel Policies Committee will be populated and 



 

Dr. Bunker introduced Dr. Sherry to discuss the position of University System of Georgia 

Faculty Council representative. 

 

Dr. Sherry explained that the University System of Georgia Faculty Council gives the faculty a 

voice at the Board of Regents level. The council has existed for six or seven years and currently 

meets once per semester, although that number may increase. The Chancellor’s office generally 

sends a representative and other speakers from the system also participate. A meeting usually 

involves breakout sessions on different topics, which send recommendations to the full group 

and thus on to the Chancellor. The upcoming meeting on September 14 is in Bainbridge. The 

new representative will take Dr. Sharon Mozley-Standridge’s place. 

 

Dr. Brennan asked whether Dr. Sherry were stepping down. 

 

Dr. Sherry explained that both her term and Dr. Standridge’s are expiring. She added that the 

Vice President for Academic Affairs will reimburse the representative for travel expenses and 

that the Vice President for Academic Affairs has asked that a Senator be appointed as the 

representative. 

 

Dr. Bunker called for nominations for the position of University System of Georgia Faculty 

Council representative. 

 

Dr. Wallace nominated Mr. Swenson. 

 

Ms. Borck nominated Mr. Tsavatewa. 

 

Dr. Bunker noted that Mr. Tsavatewa is not a Senator. 

 

Dr. Wallace moved that Mr. Swenson be approved as University System of Georgia Faculty 

Council representative for Middle Georgia State College. Mr. Houston seconded the motion. The 

motion carried unanimously. 

 

Dr. Bunker introduced the Tobacco-Free Campus Policy proposed by President Black. The 

Student Government Association presented a position paper in favor of smoking kiosks. Other 

student groups have offered similar proposals. A subcommittee of the Senate could take up this 

proposed policy and examine implications for enforcement, consequences, and related issues.  

 

Ms. Brown suggested that Middle Georgia State College should promote the best health interest 

of students and faculty in spite of possible concerns about enforcement. 

 



Mr. Swenson explained that on the Cochran campus, students incur a $65 fine if they do not use 

the smoking gazebos, with a further $150 fine for subsequent offenses. 

 

Mr. Houston asked whether students could smoke in their cars. 

 

Mr. Swenson suggested that smoking in cars would probably have to remain unregulated. 

 

Dr. Collins pointed out that Middle Georgia State College cannot have a “tobacco-


